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BOARD OF DIRECTOR’S MINUTES
Date:
August 11, 2015 



Time: 1:00 PM
Place:
Fairfield Inn, Ukiah
	Dial-in Number:
	1-605-475-5950

	Participant Access Code:
	694806


Attendees: Hal Wagenet, Marcus Magdaleno, John Dixon, Margaret Pedroni, John Kuhry
Phone: Cally Dym, Eric Cogdill
Staff: Erin Placido, Scott Schneider
Guests: 
I. Call To Order 
Hal Wagenet called the meeting to order at 1:08pm
II. Public Comment & Introduction
None Given


III. Message of the Chair
“no message”
IV. Conduct of Business
1. Approval of Minutes: 7/14/15 & 7/21/15

John Kuhry moves to approve the minutes as presented.  Marcus Magdaleno seconds.  Motion passed unanimously
Margaret noted that she can no longer serve on the Visitor Services due to meetings taking place during work hours.  

2. Financial Update

a. 2014-2015 Budget as of June 30th
John Kuhry reported that things are moving along as planned.  
Board discussed the need for a P&L using QuickBooks.  John Kuhry to meet with staff to prepare a GAAP certified report in addition to inputting the annual budget into QuickBooks to provide for the proper P&L as discussed. Scott reported an overage of $58,000 from last fiscal year. 
Both a manual spreadsheet as well as the new P&L will be presented at the September Board meeting.  

John Dixon moves to approve the financials as presented with the understanding that John Kuhry and staff will provide a detailed P&L as well as the standard Excel spreadsheet at the September meeting.  Marcus Magdaleno seconds.  Motion passed unanimously
3. Old Business

a. BID Ad Hoc Committee Update

No meetings have taken place.  Nothing to report

b. Bylaws Ad Hoc Committee Update
Board reviewed the bylaws as presented in the board packet.  Board discussed the Organizational Committee that was added as well as being Brown Acted, inclusion of 17 points and the combination of the Festival Committee with the Visitor Services Committee.  

Staff to send an inquiry to BOS for response and review by County Council.  Staff to provide a summary document to accompany the draft bylaws in order to provide an overview of changes/points of notice.  Board to be prepared to vote to approve the new bylaws at September meeting.
c. VMC/MCTC Transition

i. Required filings

Bylaws must first be drafted and approved prior to any organizational name change?
Board discussed what are the bylaws that control VMC.  If new bylaws are adopted, when is VMC or MCTC required to operate under them?  What are the consequences to current contracts?  Board discussed the inclusion of a clause stating effective date of bylaws and contingencies for new board seating, name change, etc.  Hal to get more detailed memo from legal council
Staff to contact vendors to inquire about name change effects on contracts, bank accounts, etc. 

John Dixon brought up the verbiage in the 17 points relating to the structure of the MCTC and its role as the oversight organization of the “DMO”.  A lengthy discussion took place regarding VMC no longer being a person, place, or thing but rather a brand, logo, artwork that is being used by the new ED and team selected by MCTC.  
d. MCLA update on VMC ED Job Description

Nothing to report.  No MCLA meeting took place in August
4. Committee Updates

a. Media Committee – 

The Media Committee met August 8th.  In addition to hearing year end reports from PR firm Koli/Cinch and media team Creative Concepts, the committee received an staff update on the VMC website.

The website it currently unstable and sometimes down altogether.  Staff’s proposal is to migrate the website to a stable WordPress platform.  Staff has several quotes and will probably use the current SEO contractor.  Money will come from the website development line item and possibly use the entire $24,000 budgeted amount.

Because there is no redesign of the website or altered use of budgeted funds, the committee approved staff’s plan to migrate the VMC website to WordPress.  However, this will leave the website development budget line item empty or almost empty for the entire fiscal year.  Therefore, the Media Committee is recommending to the Board that we replenish the website development budget item, up to $24,000, from the year end surplus funds.
John Kuhry moves to approve up to $24,000 to replenish the line item Website Development from the year end surplus.  Margaret Pedroni seconds.  Motion passed unanimously
b. Festival Committee –
Calendar will be an Annual Calendar rather than biannual and feature the main events of the calendar year.  Mushroom Festival is changing due to the removal of the Wine Train.  Moving the signature even to Camp Navarro.  Event will be November 7th.   Wine Passport has been dropped.  More signage will be added for the events.  Point Arena events will reflect the changes to the BID.  CA Cider competition is happening August 25th at the Mendocino Fairgrounds with winners being featured at Fair in September.  

c. Visitor Services Committee – 
Met on July 23rd.  Pam Amante resigned so the committee is now Marcus Magdaleno, Cally Dym, Mike Bradbrook, Jon Glidewell, Richard Strom.  Working on Gualala Gateway sign, looking at restroom in Boonville, Richard looking at expanding to reunions for group sales, State Fair booth received a Silver Medal.  Richard doesn’t feel it is beneficial having the booth but it is a requirement of the contract with County
d. Personnel Committee – 
Has not met
5. New Business

a. Operations Manual
Operations Manual is underway for presentation to new Executive Director
6. Message of the Executive Director

SEE MONTHY REPORT
7. Partner Updates

Arts Council did not meet
Wine competition had one of the highest entries of wine with over 265 submissions.  The awards dinner was poorly attended with the event being at the Fairgrounds.

MCLA did not meet  

8. Recap of Action Items

9. Schedule Next Meeting – September 8th  - Inland
10. Adjourn – Cally moves to adjourn at 3:28pm
MEMO

To: 

Hal Wagenet, VMC Board Chair
From:  

Scott Schneider, VMC Executive Director
Date:  

July 14, 2015
Re: 

Staff Recommendations on Point Arena Exclusion from BID

Point Arenas Removal from BID

Staff has read the report submitted by attorney Jennifer O’Brien in which it states:

“…with regard to protests lodged in connection with an assessment, the 1989 Act at § 36525(b) states “If the majority of protests is only against the furnishing of a specified type or types of improvement or activity within the area, those types of improvements or activities shall be eliminated.”  Whether or not this section applies to this situation is debatable.  The protests were not against types of improvements/activities, but rather about whether or not a particular area was a part of the District.  It is my opinion that this provision does not require elimination of all activity relating to FB/PA if the activity is otherwise permitted as benefitting businesses within the District.”

Based on this assessment, staff will continue to promote all non-longing businesses, attractions and events that fall within the city of Point Arena.  The following lodging properties, as a result, will be removed from the website as well be removed from use in future promotions and media outreach. 

· Wharfmaster’s Inn

· Coast Guard House

· B. Bryan Preserve (lodging rooms only)

CC:
Cally Dym
Eric Cogdill
Jennifer Seward
John Dixon
John Kuhry
Marcus Magdaleno
Margaret Pedroni
Roger Martin
Susie Plocher
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July 14, 2015

To:
Hal Wagenet, Chair of the Board, Visit Mendocino County, Inc.

From:
Scott Schneider, President and CEO, Visit Mendocino County, Inc.

Re:
Resignation


Dear Hal and members of the Visit Mendocino County, Inc. (VMC) Board of Directors:

I hereby submit my resignation from the position of President/CEO of VMC.

As the leader of VMC from its inception. I am proud of the countless accomplishments we have made for the county.  We have achieved international accreditation, won numerous awards and maintained successful marketing campaigns helping to increase tourism numbers to the highest levels ever recorded.

I have learned and experienced a tremendous amount during my decade leading the county’s promotional efforts.  In spite of the few who have sought to impede and hinder our organization’s progress, I appreciate the overwhelming amount of support you and others have shown me, my staff and the entire organization.  Together, we have created a new image and brand for Mendocino County – one which attracts visitors from around the globe.  

As I look to my personal and professional future, I wish to maintain serving my community.  My new position with the City of Fort Bragg will enable me to utilize all that I have learned over the past decade to enhance my community’s future as well as my own.

I hope Mendocino County remains competitive in its marketing efforts to potential visitors.  As other destinations increase their budgets and programs.  Mendocino County is now perfectly positioned to rival the most successful counties in the country.

It has been an honor to serve at the Board’s pleasure and I wish nothing but the best for the organization and the county in the future.

MEMO

To: 

Hal Wagenet, VMC Board Chair
From:  

Scott Schneider, VMC Executive Director
Date:  

July 14, 2015
Re: 

Staff Recommendations on Transition to New Governing Board

Option 1 (preferred):  Assuming the existing structure of the VMC Executive Committee with Hal Wagenet as Chair, staff recommends that once the current Executive Director is no longer full time (approximately 3 weeks), no interim Executive Director be hired until the new governing board is seated.  Staff feels extremely confident in their ability to continue with the implementation of the approved 2015-2016 Marketing Plan & Budget with the assistance of the current Executive Director on an as-needed basis, (as an exempt, hourly employee at the current pay rate), for the foreseeable future (approximately 90 days from today’s date as stated in the VMC/ED contract).  Staff recommends adjusting the weekly staff meeting to be more centrally focused on the Marketing Plan & Budget and the goals and tactics involved.  Chairs of all committees would be expected to take on a more interactive role in overseeing and guiding programs and budgets within their purview and to work with staff on a regular basis to ensure success of our marketing programs and initiatives.  

Option 2:  Should the board feel an Interim Executive Director is necessary, staff recommends hiring one of the following three individuals for no more than 20 hours a week with one full day spent in the office beginning September 2015.

1. Hal Wagenet 

2. Wendy Roberts 

3. Pam Amante

The role of the Interim Executive Director, as seen by staff, should be able to help staff adhere to the Marketing Plan & Budget, be a sounding board for staff and provide direction on decisions as needed.  Staff agrees that the current VMC Board should act immediately to identify a 3rd party recruitment firm in order to go out for an RFP for a new Executive Director to be hired once the new board of the Mendocino County Tourism Commission is seated in early 2016.

CC:

Cally Dym, Eric Cogdill, Jennifer Seward, John Dixon, John Kuhry, Marcus Magdaleno, Margaret Pedroni, Roger Martin, Susie Plocher
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